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I heard on the news about the research study on single fathers and separated fathers 
experiences in terms of equal opportunities. I was interested in contributing to this venture 
because several years ago I found being a separated father a very difficult and challenging 
experience. 
 
My situation is much better now and I contemplated not getting in touch but I still feel very 
strongly about what I believe was a very discriminatory experience for me at the time. If 
this study was under way when I was going through the worst of my experience then I 
would have been much more passionate about my response and it would have been more 
of a true reflection of what it is really like. I still feel it is important though to contribute what 
I can in case it can add to any findings which may lead to any changes that could help 
single and separated fathers who may go through similar challenges in the future. 
 
In July 2005 I met my son's mum and became involved in a casual relationship.  At the 
time she was going through medical tests for infertility because she had been 
unsuccessful in previous attempts to conceive in a former relationship. Due to this we did 
not always use contraception. After around 3 weeks I did not think the relationship was for 
me so I spoke to my ex and told her this. However my ex partner had already became 
pregnant with my son. 
 
The pregnancy was unplanned within a very short time, and we were not in a stable 
relationship.  This I believe we both must accept full responsibility for but I never view this 
in any negative terms because my wonderful son was born from this situation and he has 
always been fully wanted and valued in our lives.  
 
When my ex contacted me soon after to let me know she was pregnant we both agreed to 
try and make the relationship work. After around 4 - 5 months I realised we were very 
different people and I didn't think the relationship was going to work. I know it sounds 
terrible but I felt it would be the best of two bad options to end the relationship.  I felt it was 
best to do this earlier on if it wasn't going to work rather than drag it out.   
 
I told my ex that I would remain responsible for the baby and be fully involved. My ex's 
response was to tell me that if I wasn't staying in the relationship with her then she wasn't 
going to let me see the baby. This caused me great anxiety as I was unaware of my rights 
as an unmarried father and whether she could do this. It is certainly an area of life where 
there is not much public education about. My ex certainly believed that she had the right to 
stop me seeing the baby if she wanted.  I believe that it is a very common attitude in 
certain circles. 
 
I understand my ex must have been very anxious as well and not knowing me very well I'm 
sure she must have had fears that I would not support her and the baby. We got over this 
initial difficulty and agreed to remain friends so that I could still be involved with the baby.  I 
continued to go with my ex to all doctor and hospital appointments. I was at the birth of my 
son, and stayed with my ex when she left the hospital for the first few months. During this 
time I was involved in all aspects of care for my son including bathing and night feeds. 
 



 

 

I am not saying any of this because I feel I deserve any credit for this, it is just what my 
responsibilities were and what I should be expected to do. I am just mentioning this to 
emphasise why I believe future actions by my ex were completely unjustified. 
 
Becoming a father was such a great experience for me and I wanted to be as involved as 
possible with bringing up my son. When I moved back in to my own house I had done 
some research and discovered that some separated parents agree to have 50/50 contact. 
I did not want to miss a lot of seeing my son grow up so I wanted half and half contact 
arrangements. We did this in terms of overnights, but as I worked full time 9-5 then my ex 
had a lot more time with my son during the day. I was happy with this arrangement though. 
 
My ex always had the attitude that she was doing me a favour by allowing me contact.  If 
we were having any arguments or tensions in the relationship she would very often 
threaten to not give me my son for the previously agreed contact times. 
 
Around this time I was trying to learn more about my rights.  I learned that the child 
Scotland act 2006 gives unmarried fathers parental rights and responsibilities. How this 
actually plays out in reality though still left me feeling very helpless at times.  
 
As I said my ex very regularly threatened to stop the contact for no valid reason. Through 
my research I had learned that if she did stop the contact there was not much I could do 
other than spend thousands of pounds to raise a court action. She was not employed so 
would have received legal aid. I was in the position where I was just above the threshold 
but not exactly well off, so it was stressful to be stuck in this situation. 
 
I also had the perception that if I was ever to fail to return my son after my contact time 
then my ex wouldn't need to raise a court action, she would have been able to contact 
police or social workers who I believe would have approached me. I would have never 
have done this though so I don't know if this would have been the case but it is certainly a 
common perception. This highlights the unequal response for a father to a mother for 
essentially the same actions. 
 
Even the language used here shows attitudes of inequality.  A child "lives" with a mother 
but a father "gets contact". A mother "gives" the child to the father and he "returns" the 
child after contact.  
 
When my son was two years old my ex did not give me contact with my son for 9 weeks 
for absolutely no valid reason.  I had to raise a court action and paid money towards legal 
costs for two years. When the court hearing took place I was the only male in the 
courtroom and there was six other females there.  The judge was a woman, both solicitors 
were female, as were all the other officials. 
 
The whole experience felt like I was there to request time with my son. There wasn't any 
consequences for my ex for withholding contact for those 9 weeks. It just didn't feel equal 
at all to me. The outcome was that I ended up with less contact time than I had before my 
ex had triggered the events. It all just seemed like  my ex had ownership of my son and I 
had to fight to get contact.  
 
If at least one parent wants half and half contact then why can't it be like this? Why is it 
often assumed that it's better for the child to stay with the mum and the dad to have about 
20 - 30% contact? 
 



 

 

I would never condone any harmful actions that fathers take in these situations but 
sometimes I can relate to the way that a separated father might feel. This is a very big 
problem in society and I believe more must be done to change inequalities and to stop 
fathers feeling helpless and backed into a corner. I understand that mothers and women 
themselves face many challenges of inequality in society. In general there are probably 
more difficulties faced by women in terms of equality in various different areas of life. 
 
If we are striving for equality in society then I believe we must make efforts in all areas and 
fathers rights is definitely an area worth serious consideration. 
 
Thank you for this opportunity to share my views and I would be willing to contribute 
further if required. 
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